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UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

ANOKA COUNTY, MINNESOTA

WORKSHOP

CITY COUNCIL MEETING NO. 14-33
Thursday, June 19, 2014
6:30 P.M.
Council Chambers
10801 Town Square Drive

CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL
The meeting was called to order by Mayor Pro Tem Bourke at 6:30 p.m.  
PRESENT:  Councilmembers Bourke, Clark (arrived at 6:36 p.m.), Herbst, Hovland, Kolb (arrived at 
6:37 p.m.), Swanson and Mayor Pro Tem Bourke.
ABSENT:  Mayor Ryan.
Quorum Present.

ALSO PRESENT:  Clark Arneson, City Manager, Patrick Sweeney, City Attorney; Bryan Schafer, Planning and Community Development Director; Bob Therres, Public Services Manager; Joe Huss, Finance Director; Jean Keely, City Engineer; Bob Fiske, Community Standards Director, Chris Olson, Police Chief/Safety Services Manager; Roark Haver, Communications Technician; Al Thorp, Senior Engineering Technician; Catherine Ekstrand, Deputy City Clerk and Recording Secretary Linda Dahlquist.  
Road Alignment of West TH 65 Service Road North of 125th Avenue
Public Services Manager Therres stated staff was instructed to investigate the curves on West TH 65 Service Road north of 125th Avenue to see if they could be reconstructed with larger radius.  He stated this portion of the road was recently reconstructed by MnDOT; although the existing curves do not meet standards for a 30 mph road.  He stated the road is a State Aid Route and the curve would need reconstruction for 30 mph, which would require right of way from the adjacent properties.  He stated staff reviewed the accident history on the east curve of the road and found six accidents since 2008 with no injuries.  He stated preliminary estimates to reconstruct both curves including purchasing right of way could cost up to approximately $450,000.  He stated staff is not recommending the reconstruction of the curves at this time.  He commented staff suggests working with the property owner adjacent to the hill with removing vegetation to increase visibility, adding chevron signs on the outside of the east curve, and adding speed limit signage of 15 mph closer to each curve.

Councilmember Herbst commented the shrubs need to be removed and the grass mowed.  
Mayor Pro Tem Bourke asked if the road construction could be done in two phases.  Public Services Manager Therres replied the City would install chevron signs and working with the property owner on the shrubs and grass.  
Councilmember Hovland commented the west curve could be left alone and the east curve could be smoothed out and remove the brush. 
Councilmember Clark arrived at 6:36 p.m.

Councilmember Herbst questioned if the east curve would hinder the apartment building’s parking.  Planning and Community Development Director Schafer replied the new curve would eliminate 15-20 parking stalls.  

Councilmember Kolb arrived at 6:37 p.m.
Mayor Pro Tem Bourke asked if the apartment project was not being considered would the road be reconstructed.  Public Services Manager Therres replied the proposed design is not ideal and the accident history would not call for a reconstruction.  
Councilmember Clark asked if the concept layout is approved what the timeline be for the work.  Public Services Manager Therres replied the project work would be scheduled for 2015.  

Public Services Manager Therres stated there is minimal accident history so the staff does not recommend road reconstruction.

Councilmember Kolb stated this road is narrow and accidents should not be the only criteria for this road to be reconstructed.  She noted that the residents in the area are cut-off.  
Councilmember Hovland suggested widening the road.

Councilmember Herbst stated he agrees with Councilmember Kolb.  He is concerned the reconstruction will take away parking from the apartment building.  
Councilmember Kolb stated she is concerned with the visibility of the road.  
Mayor Pro Tem Bourke stated if staff does not recommend reconstruction at this time, can the City wait on the reconstruction.  Public Services Manager Therres stated the developer wants to develop as soon as possible and would design the apartments around the road configuration.  
Councilmember Swanson suggested correcting the corner’s visibility.  

Councilmember Kolb stated she is in favor of an apartment building on that lot.  

Councilmember Clark suggested staff bring back to Council some plans to improve sight lines.  

Mayor Pro Tem Bourke agrees with Councilmember Clark that sight lines for the road are the issue.

Councilmember Kolb commented the road is too narrow.

Public Services Manager Therres stated staff will develop a sight line plan and bring back information on widening the east curve of the road.

Community Standards – Neighborhood Services Update  

Community Standards Director Fiske stated that neighborhood services include code enforcement, inspecting properties and enforcing City ordinances and zoning standards.  He stated staff responds to citizen reported complaints and Passive Community Observations (PCO) where staff drives through areas to identify code violations.  He stated the goal is to have voluntary compliance and educating residents.  He gave an overview of a complaint’s standard process which includes a letter of compliance (10 days), notice of violation (20 days), municipal court citation (35 days), Anoka County summons (60+ days).  He stated if the violation remains a warrant for arrest is issued and the violator taken to jail.  He noted prosecuting cases need evidence of violation (photos, proper notifications and time to correct).  He gave an overview of the violations/inspections conducted from 2009 to 2013.  He noted that the most violations are about grass/weeds and junk/junk cars. 
Councilmember Clark asked about 2013’s PCO number of 1,665 and asked if residents had lower property maintenance during the recession.  Community Standards Director Fiske replied the staff was able to do more inspections in 2013 compared to 2012, which had 1,318 PCOs.  
Community Standards Director Fisk commented staff is currently reviewing the violation fees to consider recommending raising violation fees.
Councilmember Hovland asked if staff concentrates PCOs on particular areas because of history.  Community Standards Director Fiske replied the older areas are focused on more so than the newer part of the City.  He noted that violations are sporadic.  
Council discussion on various code violations and neighbor disputes in the City.  
City Manager Arneson commented the City is a member of the Anoka County Mediation Service and this service can be used to help mediate neighborly disputes.  
Councilmember Hovland asked if the City has a list of resources that can be provided to violators.  Community Standards Director Fiske replied the City does provide resources to the violators. 
Councilmember Kolb stated a neighbor has a port-a-potty at the end of their driveway and asked if there is a time limit on how long it can remain on site.  Community Standards Director Fiske stated he will look into the issue.  
OTHER BUSINESS

Councilmember Hovland commented the members on the Board of Equalization need to have active real estate licenses.  

Councilmember Swanson commented that Comcast is seeking merger approval to create a new company called Midwest Cable.  
Councilmember Herbst commented he is receiving complaints on the rainfall and standing water and water in basements.

The Workshop adjourned at 7:30 p.m. 








Mike Bourke, Mayor Pro Tem
ATTEST:

Catherine Ekstrand, Deputy City Clerk
Submitted by TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

